



## ISSUE NO. 308 MARCH 2021

© 2021 Observer Research Foundation. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied, archived, retained or transmitted through print, speech or electronic media without prior written approval from ORE.





n less than four decades the People's Republic of China, embracing landmark market reforms, lifted more than 800 million of its people out of poverty and became the second largest economy in the world, second only to the United States (US). This success has arguably become the world's favourite 21st-century 'economic miracle'. As China's feat was achieved by opening up the economy, many Western analysts had assumed that the country's leaders will open up politically as well. However, China has only emerged as an increasingly authoritarian state in the recent years, shutting all doors to political reform.

Had China kept its focus solely on economic growth and social progress, the international community (more precisely, the countries espousing liberal democratic principles) would have probably co-existed with its variant of authoritarianism. What has occurred, however, is that China's economic turnaround has run parallel to the sharp decline of advanced liberal democracies led by the US—and this has placed the middle kingdom in a pole position to spread its authoritarian influence beyond its borders. China under President Xi Jinping—who has appointed himself president for life—is showing its appetite for expansionism in Asia and beyond. The country is using its massive accumulation of economic might, particularly through ambitious infrastructure projects under the flagship Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), to advance its geopolitical interests in Asia, Europe, and the farther regions of Africa and Latin America. Its "influence operations" that assiduously use party and state instruments have created political storms in democracies like Australia and New Zealand in the recent years.

At a time when America and the West are "withdrawing" from their global commitment to democratic values, Xi Jinping and the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) have their eyes set on defining global human rights and democracy norms. In the guise of advancing a nationalistic vision called "Chinese Dream", Xi Jinping has marshalled the military to enforce territorial claims in disputed South China Sea, put hundreds of thousands of Uyghur Muslims in internment camps, and curb political freedoms in Hong Kong. China is using the geopolitical vacuum created by the relative decline of the West, to reorder global governance and the rules-based order.

This raises important questions. What are the fundamental implications of the rise of China's "authoritarian capitalist" model? Will the success of this template encourage governments in other parts of the world, especially those veering towards populism and are led by 'strongman rule', to reject Western democratic principles? How does China's handling of the initial spread of the novel coronavirus potentially unite the democratic order against it? Can the Chinese authoritarian challenge to liberal democracies be checked?



Indeed, the liberal democratic order has never been in such dire crisis in the past 70 years than it is today. While there are reasons peculiar to each country, some of the challenges are similar in nature. According to democracy scholar Larry Diamond, "Across continents many democracies are hanging by a thread and autocrats are preparing more savage assaults on what remains of freedom." For political theorists Roberto Foa and Yascha Mounk, "signs of democratic dysfunction are everywhere, from Athens to Ankara, Brussels to Brasilia." Many other countries are experiencing their own manifestations of such a "dysfunction": Britain, the US, countries in Western Europe, Turkey, India, Poland, Hungary, the Philippines.

According to the 2021 Freedom House Report, the year 2020 marked the 15th consecutive year of decline in global freedom while populist and nationalist forces made significant gains in democratic states. Of the 195 countries assessed, 73 countries declined in the freedom index, while only 28 gained. As many as 54 countries (home to 38 percent of global population) were found to be "not free", 5 and less than 20 percent reside in countries that can be truly called "free". These findings are echoed by the V-Dem report: "Over the last ten years the number of democratizing countries dropped by almost half to 16, hosting a mere 4% of the global population." Brazil, Turkey and India lead the top 10 declining democracies. Some analysts draw a comparison between the current global democratic decline to the era beginning with the Second World War.

According to Freedom House Report, the most malignant influence on liberal democracies has been that of China, "the world's most populous dictatorship ...undermining human rights accountability in international forums and strengthening alliances between autocratic governments." The influence reached its peak in 2020 when the regime ramped up its global disinformation and censorship campaign to counter the fallout from its mismanagement of the outbreak of COVID-19, and the demolition of liberties of the people of Hong Kong in the midst of the pandemic.

This paper explores and analyses the rise of China, and the nature and extent of the threats it poses to the liberal democratic order. It aims to contribute to a more nuanced scrutiny of the various options available to the international community to check China's belligerent expansionism, particularly in Asia.



s liberal democracies struggle to deal with their own domestic crises, China has found it opportune to fill the gap in global leadership, especially under President Xi. Since taking over the position of General Secretary of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) in 2012, Xi has long abandoned the doctrine of Deng Xiaoping—"hide your strength and bide your time." In 2017, Xi exhorted his people that the time was ripe for China to take global leadership and demonstrate its unique economic model. He said, "a flourishing economic model of socialism with Chinese characteristics offered a new choice for the world." According to China observer, Shen Dingli, a 2017 speech by Xi marked his departure from past policy. Shen linked such change in China's behaviour to "populist isolationism" and the relative geopolitical decline of Europe and America. 12

Beyond the geopolitical vacuum—with the US preoccupied with a series of wars in West Asia—the transformation in China's external behaviour was facilitated by key domestic factors. According to Cai Xia, former professor at the Central Party school of the CCP who was in-charge of political training when Xi emerged as General Secretary, the party, which enjoyed relative autonomy under previous leaders, has come under the heavy hand of Xi.<sup>13</sup> Since taking over the reins, Xi has skilfully worked to establish himself in Party history as the third greatest leader after Mao Zedong and Deng. One of the ways by which Xi has done this is by eliminating his key rivals. 14 As a testimony to his dominance, in the 19th National Congress of the CCP in 2017, Xi was declared "the most powerful leader since Deng Xiaoping"; the same Congress enshrined the "Xi Jinping Thought on Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era". 15 The implication of this move is that the "Xi Jinping thought" supersedes all doctrines popularised by past leaders, with wider ramifications for the party, state and society. 16 A turning point in the transformation of leadership and state was the removal of the two-term limit in 2018, thereby allowing for a lifelong presidency.

Therefore, Xi has dismantled the collective leadership convention that acted as a sort of restraint on the regimes of both Jiang Zemin and Hu Jintao.<sup>17</sup> Deng's intent in promoting collective leadership—and concomitantly, separating the party from the government—was to prevent any authoritarian rule as experienced during Mao's long tenure. Going against established convention, Xi has not only ensured for himself the title of "Core Leader", he has amassed the titles of party chief, head of the government, and commander-in-chief. Xi used two key drivers: hypernationalism and collective anxiety. According to legal scholar Jiang Shigong, Xi is well aware that post-Tiananmen, <sup>18</sup> economic momentum for ensuring legitimacy would not last forever, and therefore the party needs something else to exercise control. <sup>19</sup> This is where nationalism has come as a tool. In 2012, Xi first floated the slogan, "The Great Rejuvenation of



the Chinese nation" which would become his regime's signature, along with a host of other rhetoric such as "Chinese Dream of rejuvenation", "getting rich" to "becoming powerful".<sup>20</sup> Analysts say such oratory was meant to divert people's attention from the sluggish economy.

The CCP under Xi has also continuously used fear of external threats (i.e., Hong Kong and Xinjiang) or powers envious of Chinese prosperity to target rival power centres as well as exert control over key institutions such as the People's Liberation Army (PLA).<sup>21</sup> This has resulted in the transformation of the CCP and greater emphasis on doctrinal Marxism-Leninism which had lost its shine as China moved towards economic liberalisation and openness.<sup>22</sup> Such control and indoctrination has been extended to private firms as well by issuing guidelines and opening party cells within them.<sup>23</sup>

## **Exporting the 'China Model'**

In the recent years, particularly since the ascendancy of Xi Jinping to power, China observers have witnessed a pattern of Chinese state and state-owned agencies taking an aggressive posture in influencing the internal policies of democratic countries in different regions across the globe. Under Xi, China has made systematic efforts to move away from its low-profile foreign policy stance to a more proactive one, often involving covert and overt interference in other countries' internal affairs.

The most widely reported episode in recent years was the alleged role of China in the fall of the 37-year-old Robert Mugabe regime in Zimbabwe in 2017. An investigation by *Reuters* that same year revealed that Mugabe, a long-time friend of China, had become a liability for Beijing because of his indigenisation law that barred Chinese companies from getting majority ownership of businesses in Zimbabwe. Meanwhile, Angola and Ethiopia have both come under heavy Chinese influence. While the CCP over the years has created direct access to key political actors in these countries, providing training and sensitisation sessions on the Communist Party, its state-owned companies and private firms are getting involved in infrastructure and other key sectors of the economy. Similarly, in Ghana and South Africa, the Communist Party's International Department wing—whose mandate is to win support for the party from foreign political parties) has been providing trainings to senior officials to enhance their "ideological skills".

In its immediate neighbourhood, China has been working to dislodge democracies in Taiwan and Hong Kong. Its record of honouring democratic principles—which it had supposedly agreed to at the time of accession from Britain in 1997 in its own territory Hong Kong—has come under heavy criticism



after it introduced a security law to supress the Umbrella Movement.<sup>26</sup> Activists and political dissidents demanding better democratic rule in Hong Kong have since been arrested and jailed by Beijing.<sup>27</sup>

With regard to Taiwan, apart from the repeated threats of forcible reunification with the mainland, the Chinese government is using its trade leverage and the large Chinese diaspora to mute anti-Chinese and pro-democracy activities in the small island nation. For example, in 2017, leaders of the Umbrella Movement, Nathan Law and Joshua Wong were physically attacked by pro-China groups in separate violent incidents on their return from Taiwan. In more recent times, Beijing has used trade restrictions, surveillance, and military threats to force the country to toe pro-China policies and abandon its pro-democracy agenda. Pro-democracy agenda.

Beyond its own region, China's belligerence is being seen in its extended neighbourhood, particularly in Southeast Asia. Over the years, China has exerted its influence on the Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN) largely in the form of business and investment. Most ASEAN countries that earlier shared a strong relationship with the US and its Western allies—whose legal frameworks emphasise principles of justice, and recognition of civil and political rights—have found it more profitable to do business with China instead. For example, Cambodia, Thailand, Malaysia, and Indonesia are drawing closer to China. With support from China, Hun Sen, Cambodia's strongman leader has been clamping down on democracy and basic freedoms by restricting media and jailing opponents. In another example in the region, China is the only big country which has defended the Myanmar military before the United Nations Security Council and Human Rights Council voting on the issue of the displaced Rohingyas. China showed the same pattern when it blocked the UNSC's resolution condemning the military coup in Myanmar.<sup>30</sup>

China is keen on South Asia as well. In Pakistan, for example, the massive China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) worth more than \$60 billion in Chinese investment has ensured the strong influence of Chinese capital on the poor and war-torn country. China has also taken deep inroads into Nepal's politics and democratic processes by influencing the fate of certain regimes. In an unprecedented interference in the country's domestic politics, the Chinese ambassador in Kathmandu in 2020 held a series of meetings among the warring factions of the Nepal Communist Party to save the pro-China K.P. Oli government.

In the Maldives, the previous government of Abdulla Yameen leased many islands to Chinese companies and drove the tiny island country into a massive debt trap.<sup>33</sup> A new Maldives government that won the elections in 2018 mainly on the platform of arresting Chinese interference and debt diplomacy, has



openly called for support from other regional powers to cut down its exposure to Chinese money and influence.<sup>34</sup> Sri Lanka, too, has become dependent on Beijing, through infrastructure projects and soft loans.<sup>35</sup> So has Bangladesh, which has come under China's influence through big-ticket investments, soft loans and infrastructure projects under the BRI. Like Sri Lanka, China is luring Dhaka in multiple ways.<sup>36</sup>

Within South Asia, India continues to be the main target of Chinese authoritarian influence and hegemonic ambitions. While both nations have experienced visible improvement in their bilateral relations and their trade has risen in the last two decades, China under Xi Jinping has been working with India's closest neighbours and rivals, like Pakistan, to keep New Delhi trapped in South Asia. Beijing has been creating what analysts call a "string of pearls" strategy—that of encircling India within its own

Under Xi, China has made systematic efforts to move away from its low-profile foreign policy stance to a more proactive one.

region. While China sees India as a secondary challenge to its national security priorities,<sup>38</sup> it is willing to go to any extent to limit India's rising geopolitical profile. This is evident from frequent transgressions by Chinese troops into demarcated borders and the border stand-offs that have happened in recent times. Running parallel to Beijing's anti-India policies (e.g., blocking India's entry into the Nuclear Security Group, and supporting Pakistan on the listing of Masood Azhar as a 'terrorist'<sup>39</sup>) is New Delhi's increasing assertive position.

India is opposing China's military adventurism in South China Sea, has refused to join the BRI, and working to stem China's interference in the domestic affairs of neighbouring countries such as Nepal, Maldives and Sri Lanka. What India fears the most is likely Chinese interference in its democratic politics, given the country's exposure to telecommunications and other sensitive infrastructure run by Chinese companies. Some analysts are of the view that the CCP is well-positioned to interfere in India's political and social spheres. They cite the recent instance of Chinese-owned microblogging site WeChat interfering in Canadian politics, and Chinese-owned UC Browser filtering specific news on Android handsets to shape the perceptions during the Doklam standoff. Indeed, India's decision to cut down its dependency on Chinese technology and sensitive telecom infrastructure and diversifying its trade relations with *Atmanirbhar* (self-reliance)—were made in response to the increasingly opaque and authoritarian China.



### Belt and Road Initiative: Encroachment by Stealth

Perhaps the real game-changer in institutionalising Chinese footprint in the internal affairs of other countries is Xi's flagship Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). Billed as an equivalent of, if not bigger than the Transatlantic Marshal Plan following the Second World War, the BRI underpins China's economic and geopolitical goals and involves as many as 80 countries in Eurasia. With a current budget of more than US\$ 1 trillion, the BRI includes several ongoing projects including the CPEC, the trans-Eurasian railways network, ports in Pakistan, Sri Lanka, and Dijbouti, and Ethiopia's Eastern Industrial Zone.<sup>44</sup>

Together with the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB)<sup>45</sup> that aims to rival the Bretton Woods institutions in disseminating development funds, BRI hopes to stabilise China's western peripheries, sustain its high growth trajectory, gain influence in other countries, and propel the clout of non-Western international economic institutions. Many analysts believe the BRI can challenge the very foundations of Washington's post-World War-II hegemony. The BRI projects are financed mostly by loans and not grants, and they lack transparency and do not follow sovereign lending principles involving multilateralism. With countries not being aware of the long-term financial consequences of China's terms of lending, and many accepting such conditionalities governed by democratic compulsions of winning elections, the ballooning debt would take a heavy toll on these countries.

Sri Lanka, for one, has seen 95 percent of government revenue being diverted for debt repayment to China. Other countries such as the Maldives, Djibouti, Laos, Montenegro, Tajikistan, and Pakistan are now under a debt cloud via BRI. He potential destructive consequences of such mercantilist and geopolitical project are many: recipient countries would find their foreign policy choices constrained, and face explosive domestic contentions as already witnessed in Sri Lanka over Hambantota port. Hus, BRI offers China critical controlling stakes in strategic ports, railways, even satellite navigation systems which can give China the upper hand in powering the next generation geo-economic narratives. BRI can act as a vector through which China can exert influence well beyond countries' foreign policy choices.



hina under Xi Jinping has been making efforts to spread its influence among (and therefore, challenge) key members of the liberal order especially the Anglosphere led by the US and the United Kingdom. This is being done through a systematic strategy and via multiple pathways. First, the CCP: even private companies have come under its radar as party committee members sit in their decision-making bodies. Importantly, CCP has been empowered in recent years to use enormous amounts of state resources (estimated at US\$ 10 billion per year) to continue its influence operations abroad. Second, a significant development under Xi's tenure is the heightened role of the once marginalised United Front Work Department, called 'Magic Weapon' by anlaysts in launching 'influence operations' abroad. To intensify these operations, Xi has elevated United Front to co-opt Chinese diasporas and build relationships with Western sources so as to ensure the "foreign serve" the CCP well.

In a growing number of cases, United Front-funded NGOs have embedded within the Chinese diaspora in the US, Canada, Australia, New Zealand and Europe.<sup>56</sup> Finally, CCP and United Front-connected funding is finding its ways into the realms of idea production, influencing think tanks and premier universities, NGOs, newspapers and other related media outlets in these regions.<sup>57</sup> The net outcomes of such influence operations by CCP and United Front are revealing.

The most striking case of Chinese influence operations in recent years is that in Australia. Investigations by Fairfax Media and ABC brought to light CCP's alleged role in trying to buy up influence through political donations. Sam Dastyari, an influential Labour Party MP, has had to resign after it was revealed that a Chinese donor had paid for his personal debts. Dastyari was seen arguing with his party to "respect" China's claims in the South China Sea dispute, apart from persuading his party's foreign affairs spokesperson to avoid meeting a prodemocracy activist in Hong Kong.

While the focus of press attention has been on Australia, China's attempts to buy political influence abroad cut across many regions of the world. For instance, the CCP has tried to meddle in the New Zealand Parliament. As reported by the *Financial Times*, a China-born MP serving in New Zealand's key parliamentary select committee on foreign policy, defence and trade had spent 15 years in Chinese military intelligence.<sup>58</sup> There are also reports that suggest a near-complete takeover of Chinese-language media in these two Western democracies.<sup>59</sup>

Similarly, in the US, media practitioners and influential members of the Congress in recent years, particularly during the Trump presidency, have debated and critiqued the growing influence of hundreds of Confucius Institutes and overseas Chinese students and business. The Trump administration launched a series of crackdowns on these centres, accusing them of indulging in ideological indoctrination and espionage. Over the past decade, China has set up some 1,000 Confucius Institutes in 120 countries—these are directly funded by the Chinese government's outreach arm. Complaining about growing Chinese interference in the US, the Congressional Executive Commission on China chaired by Senator Marco Rubio hosted a public hearing in 2017, titled, "The Long Arm of China: Exporting Authoritarianism with Chinese Characteristics." The list of predatory Chinese influence across the America goes longer and these have extensively documented by scholars and analysts.

### Threats to Human Rights and Press Freedoms

In 2019, China used its influence to bar hundreds of NGO representatives from attending President's Xi Jinping's speech at the United Nations General Assembly (UNGA). It also managed to have Dolkun Isa, well-known Uyghur activist, ejected from the UNGA floor.<sup>63</sup>

These were only two of the instances when China displayed its clout in various UN bodies. Indeed, as the US under Trump withdrew from various multilateral forums, most notably the UN Human Rights Commission (UNHRC), China expanded its reach by becoming members of these forums. <sup>64</sup> Most importantly, China has emerged as the second largest financial contributor to the UN system, including its entities that guard the protection of human rights, second only to the United States. <sup>65</sup>

Watchdogs such as the Human Rights Watch (HRW) have documented a growing incidence of China's repression of activists. <sup>66</sup> According to HRW, China to a good measure has used its membership in the UN Economic and Social Council's NGO Committee to block civil society organisations from getting UN accreditation. The country has sought to blacklist accredited human rights activists and deprive funding for UN rights officers.

A parallel pattern is China's expanding media control. The CCP is not only pouring billions to project its propaganda and censorship priorities around much of the democratic world, it is successfully expanding its footprint in influential foreign media outlets. For instance, the number of radio stations broadcasting China Radio International programmes has shot up from 33 stations in 2015 to



58 in as many as 35 countries in 2018.<sup>67</sup> Another development with potentially insidious ramifications is that Chinese companies are taking over foreign media outlets. For instance, Chinese billionaire and CCP member Jack Ma took over Hong Kong-based *South China Morning Post* in 2015. Analysts have observed recent incidents including contentious editorial decisions that indicate increasing Chinese influence on the prominent daily to mute its anti-China content.<sup>68</sup> In the African continent, too, Chinese business is building media infrastructure and content delivery. In 2017, the Chinese television distribution firm *StarTimes* emerged as a critical player in the continent's digital transition, accruing more than 10 million subscribers in 30 countries. With its growing footprint in media outlets, the CCP and its proxies are now able to tilt other countries' internal debates about their relationships with China.<sup>69</sup>

## The Power of Example

The new dimension to 'influence operations' is the growing attractiveness of the Chinese State-Capitalism Model. Other than the Soviet Communist model, which had considerable mass appeal in many parts of the world in the 1980s particularly among the impoverished countries, perhaps no other political and economic model has challenged the liberal democratic order<sup>70</sup> and its type of market capitalism than the current Chinese variant of "authoritarian capitalism". China's visible success stories today enjoy great appeal among populists and strongman rulers around the world.

As Andrew Nathan, a long-time China observer wrote some years back, "China encourages authoritarian regimes elsewhere by the power of example. By demonstrating that advanced modernisation can be combined with authoritarian rule, the Chinese regime has given hope to authoritarian rulers everywhere." The efficiency of the Chinese state in executing big-ticket projects and its ability to take swift decisions made influential *New York Times* columnist Thomas Friedman remark that the US "could be China for a day" in order to get things done. Meanwhile, Canadian political scientist Daniel Bell wrote a book praising the "meritocratic" advantages of China's political system over the democracies that rely on a "one person, one vote system." And most recently, analysts are praising China for what they call its "efficient" handling of Covid-19 in Wuhan and other parts of the country.

While the liberal democratic order is facing a growing crisis of legitimacy as citizens in these countries question the effectiveness of the democratic system in delivering economic growth, jobs and higher incomes, the Chinese 'state-capitalist' model is gaining popularity including in America's own backyard.



More and more democracies, especially those under populist leaders are now embracing Chinese authoritarian tools to hasten economic growth. While each country has its own variant of authoritarianism, democracies like Turkey, Poland, Hungary and many others have openly embraced the surveillance model to control the internet and social media, and regulate other key spheres of social and public life.

Rodrigo Duterte, the Philippines' strongman president has openly praised the Chinese model.<sup>74</sup> In another part of the world, Viktor Orban, the Hungarian leader has been mocking liberal democracy while seeking solace in the Chinese style of governance. The Chinese state-guided capitalism and its huge success has its following in India as well. While a recent survey by Pew Research Centre<sup>75</sup> found a majority of Indians supporting "strong leader" or even military rule, a section of the elite is hankering for imitating the Chinese economic model, powered by centralised decision-making.<sup>76</sup>

Even as there are no overt claims of hard-selling the Chinese political model across the world, Xi Jinping's China is open to change. The clearest indication of departure from the CCP's past stance of not advertising China's political and governance model came in Xi's address to the 19<sup>th</sup> Party Congress in October 2017. There, he recommended that it was time for other countries to draw on "Chinese wisdom" and follow "a Chinese approach to solving the problems facing mankind."<sup>77</sup>

There is little doubt around heightening Chinese aggression barely imagined by many Western analysts and political observers a decade ago. Its carefully camouflaged soft and "sharp" power push, backed by massive financial prowess and robust surveillance infrastructure, as well as its growing appeal as an alternative model through "power of example"—have courted many takers among new democracies and authoritarian regimes in different parts of the world.

An influential analyst in the US once remarked that his country 'could be China for a day' in order to get things done.



# nalleng

hina's rise in the economic, military and technology dimensions, the popularity of its state-capitalist economic model, and the sharp uptick in its soft and sharp power projections across countries and continents in various forms and intensities, have raised strong alarms among the champions of the liberal order. Many analysts and strategic experts are calling for a serious response to China's growing threats to liberal democracies and the rules-based order. Some leading democracy scholars and key thought leaders have pleaded with the US and the European Union (EU) to put their act together to check China's soft and hard infrastructure building, including its influence operations and ambitious geopolitical projects like the BRI. The task is not easy.

First, the China challenge is too big and a vastly complicated case to deal with using containment strategies or threats of sanctions. It is a bigger beast, much bigger than the former Soviet Union. The Western bloc could successfully contain Soviet Russia because even if it was a military superpower, it had a smaller economy that was least integrated globally. China today is the second largest economy (and likely to overtake the US in less than a decade) and remains at the centrestage of current global trade and economic order. It is also a tech superpower whose military arsenals and forces are undergoing single-minded modernisation. Thus, containing China would not be easy and may even prove to be counterproductive for the world economy.

China cannot be so easily isolated, either, and the example of surveillance fear and banning of 5G network by Huawei can attest to this improbability. While some advanced democracies such as Australia, Germany, New Zealand and the US, UK and much later, India, have taken the decision to disallow Huawei from setting up 5G networks in their territories, there are many countries in Africa, Southeast Asia, and South America who are more than willing to invite Huawei into their telecommunications ecosystems.<sup>80</sup> It is the same with the BRI: many European countries have openly sought Chinese investment in critical infrastructure and the recent free trade agreement between China and EU is a case in point.<sup>81</sup>

A more important question is who can check the Chinese juggernaut. The standard response would be the Western liberal order led by the US and EU. Yet, if the trends of the last few years are to be the parameter, the biggest promoters of democracy and human rights are in retreat. Real It needs to be reiterated that the seven decades of dominance by the liberal order, which saw the steady expansion of free market principles and spread of universal principles of human rights, was largely financed and secured by the United States. The unprecedented spread of democracies (Third Wave) was funded and facilitated by the US and its security architecture, especially the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation



# nalleng

(NATO) and military alliances in multiple regions. All that went through a great stress, owing largely to the inward-looking US president Donald Trump. 84 The US under Trump did not only emphasise on the parochial policy of *America First*, pulling out of multilateral bodies that are critical to rules-based order and liberal democracies—the world's richest and most powerful torch-bearer for democracy is showing little enthusiasm to support democratic struggles around the world. 85 The EU, for its part, is engaged in its own existential battle where populist leaders and xenophobic parties have taken centrestage. 86 The recent signing of the Comprehensive Investment Agreement with China exposes the EU's vulnerability. 87 Needless to say, liberal democracy must put its house in order, as China's successes in recent decades are as much the result of its own labour as they are of the West's failure. 88

In such a situation, China and any other aspiring great power would find it easy to exploit the situation to its own advantage. China has already done it in Asia (in the context of the disputes in the South China Sea, and its growing clout with the ASEAN), as well as in Africa and in Europe, particularly the Central and Eastern European countries. The China-led initiatives, especially the 16+1 forum with European countries, and the loud defence by Greece and other EU member countries of China's human rights record—are a clear reminder that it is not an easy task to ostracise a rising super power. The Transpacific Partnership (TPP), which could have been an ideal counter-weight to China on trade issues, remains a non-starter after the unexpected US pull-out.<sup>89</sup>

Efforts to tackle the Chinese threat can no longer be postponed. The Covid-19 pandemic, and China's response, has raised awareness regarding the nature and ambitions of the Xi regime. While China's authoritarian capitalist model is yet to become a direct and equal competitor to the liberal democratic system, it has become a matter of serious concern that the People's Republic is growing in belligerent power. What options are left for the liberal order to check the authoritarian threat?

## Getting the Quad to Deliver

An effective counter to China's interventionist agenda and authoritarian influence needs to be hinged on a stable extra-regional geopolitical bloc. In this regard, the much talked about Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (the 'Quad') of four Indo-Pacific democracies—the US, India, Japan and Australia—holds relevance. Not only can it act as a bulwark against Chinese expansionism and authoritarian intrusions in Asia, it has the potential to serve as an anchor for other democracies, particularly from Southeast Asia.<sup>90</sup>



# Challenge

While the first iteration of the Quad remained in limbo for about a decade after the idea was articulated by Japanese Prime Minister Shinzo Abe in 2007,<sup>91</sup> it has gained traction in the last few years largely linked to the growing Chinese expansionism.<sup>92</sup> The stagnation between 2008 and 2017 owed primarily to China coming down heavily on the forum and accusing it of being nothing more than an attempt to stifle Beijing. 93 After Xi assumed full control of the CCP and the government, the four maritime middle powers restarted the Quad on the sidelines of the East Asia Forum.<sup>94</sup> The Quad received its most aggressive push from the Trump administration, which singled out China as a threat and went allout for the resurgence of the forum. 95 The new Biden administration called for a heads of state meeting on 12 March to push the Quad towards more tangible goals. In many ways, the meeting silenced a growing tribe of 'Quad-sceptics'. While it is still unclear what form or shape this grouping would eventually take (some call it the "Asian NATO"), with China becoming an even graver threat to the rules-based order, the Quad is akin to a geopolitical insurance against Beijing's authoritarianism. As Jeff Smith, a known strategic analyst puts it, "the goal to win without fighting."96

### An India-Led Asian Response

While the authoritarian challenge needs a comprehensive global effort in a manner like the Quad, the most decisive resistance has to be from Asia—after all, it is the key theatre of current Chinese expansionism. As mentioned earlier, most countries in Asia particularly the ones in East, Southeast and South Asian regions have come under China's widening radar on multiple fronts including its maritime expansion, border disputes, and claims over South China Sea and East China Sea. Taiwan, Japan, Vietnam, the Philippines, Malaysia, Indonesia are witness to Chinese hegemonic ambitions. <sup>97</sup> Yet within the larger Asian region, one country that is potentially placed to challenge the Chinese agenda, is India.

First, there is no other democratic nation in Asia that faces the same level of threat and challenge from China than India does. India shares more than 3,500 demarcated borders with China. While both nations have seen a massive jump in their trade relations despite live border disputes, China has been working with India's closest neighbours to keep New Delhi trapped. China has been heavily into creating what analysts call a "string of pearls" strategy—that of encircling India within its own region. In recent years, India has been at the receiving end of Chinese military adventurism near its border (the Doklam standoff of 2017, and in east Ladakh in 2020<sup>100</sup>). What worries India more in the longer term is China's geostrategic positioning via the elemental projects under BRI, including the China-Pakistan-Economic Corridor which passes through the borders that New Delhi claims as its own. 101



# nalleng

Second, while India is still not a match to China's economic power (India's GDP is one-fifth that of China) nor its conventional or nuclear arms arsenal, it still holds considerable material power. A nuclear power with the second largest army in the world, and a maritime power in the Indo-Pacific region, India has grown manifold in its global clout in the past three decades.<sup>102</sup> After coming to power in 2014, the Narendra Modi government has shown political will and pragmatism to enhance India's national power. 103 This is demonstrated in the dramatic turnaround in India-US defence cooperation (India is the only non-NATO country to have entered a Basic Exchange and Cooperation Agreement with the US) and other initiatives particularly giving momentum to the Quad in the last few years. Furthermore, it has shown political will in standing up to China, refusing to get on-board the BRI, taking a clear stance about the disputes in the South China Sea, and backing the demand for an international enquiry into the origins of SARS-CoV-2 in China. This prompted a Chinese strategic expert to remark, "India's resolve and focus on China are significantly stronger than those of China."104

It is equally important that India has emerged as a key actor in strengthening the pushback against China on multiple fronts. While India's firm and consistent opposition to BRI has convinced supporters like the US and Japan to reconsider their positions, New Delhi's decisions—banning more than 118 Chinese Apps including the massively popular TikTok, putting a pause to Huawei to unroll 5G connectivity—are also cutting down on sensitive infrastructure projects, trade and supply chains dependency with Beijing. While it would create little impact in terms of revenue, such moves have had remarkable network effects. <sup>105</sup> Further, they have had salutary effects on other countries in the Indo-Pacific. <sup>106</sup>

Finally, for the Quad to make a mark against an authoritarian China, it needs India and its willingness to shoulder a significant degree of responsibility as the other three Quad members have shared deep alliances for a long time. After years of hesitation—mainly to avoid antagonising Beijing—<sup>107</sup> India has shown strong interest and taken several key initiatives including pushing it to ministerial level dialogue in 2019.<sup>108</sup> However, the real push from India came only after China's border intrusion in the middle of a raging pandemic in May 2020. Interestingly, India enjoys the trust and confidence of all three members of the Quad. The most recent instance of further cementing ties among the Quad members is New Delhi's invitation to Australia for the Malabar maritime exercise. In short, the most decisive resistance to Chinese expansionism and its authoritarian threat in Asia is largely going to be a story made in India, albeit with active support and backing of the Quad and other like-minded democratic partners.



# Challeng

## The Role of U.S. Leadership

While India and other Asian democracies face serious threats from China, the ultimate goal of the middle kingdom is to challenge America.<sup>109</sup> China's exponential growth in national power and increasing hegemonic ambitions under Xi was to a large extent facilitated by American naivety and its visible decline as a global power.<sup>110</sup> While the US has acted as the magnate of democracy and liberal values since the end of Second World War, its preoccupation with endless wars in Iraq and Afghanistan has drained its resources and attention in the last two decades.<sup>111</sup> China and other authoritarian regimes like Russia took advantage of the American void and rapidly enhanced their strengths and influence.<sup>112</sup> This received further boost under the Trump administration which was not only disruptive and transactional with long-time alliance partners, but also literally pulled America out of the very same multilateralism which the country had advanced for more than seven decades.<sup>113</sup> While it raised a strong anti-China pitch in multiple ways and gave a critical push for the revival of the Quad, US leadership experienced a steep drop in global confidence.<sup>114</sup> The United States' visible disengagement from global affairs allowed China and other authoritarian powers to fill the vacuum, unhindered.<sup>115</sup>

Still, the US remains among the best defence against any Chinese misadventures.116 By most indications, the Joe Biden administration is well aware of the threats from the hyper-nationalistic vision of China. Since assuming power, Biden has taken steps with an intention to send a message to Beijing. His call for holding a Summit of Democracies and initiating to host the first heads of government meeting of the Quad on 12 March are early signals that America has not left the ring. Additionally, the Biden administration has shown its seriousness to put in place a holistic strategy which moves beyond the Quad. It has already begun setting up coalitions with the objective of cutting down Beijing's dominance in critical technologies like AI, semiconductors, quantum computing, and surveillance technology, among others.<sup>117</sup> The United States is also looking at repairing the country's relations with key members of the EU and get them to support the collective efforts against the growing authoritarian threats. The US, EU, Britain and Canada's coordinated sanctions on senior Chinese officials on 22 March over human rights abuses in Xinjiang, is proof of growing cooperation on China. 118 Finally, what may help the US in maintaining a hardline stance on China is a robust bipartisan consensus<sup>119</sup> between the Democrats and the Republican lawmakers, notwithstanding the country experiencing its most severe political polarisation yet in decades.

Conclusion



he Chinese authoritarian threat, particularly after Xi's complete control over the party and the government, has become much more serious than many might have first imagined. Its response during the initial months of Covid-19, its aggression against India and Hong Kong in the middle of the pandemic, and its behaviour in the South China Sea and the Taiwan Straits have rung the alarm bells. While proponents of the liberal order need not shore up an overtly anti-China hysteria, the threats cannot be ignored. Australia, New Zealand and some European democracies have already shown leadership by standing up to Chinese threats; others need to follow. In Asia, India has stood up to the China challenge in many ways, from decoupling trade dependency to banning sensitive digital technology, to standing its ground at the borders. The US has taken initiatives to check the unrestrained Chinese march.

The best counter-measure for liberal and open societies is to maintain vigil and counter China's illiberal threats by exposing and blunting them. The liberal democratic order can use the instruments of law, independent media, and counter-intelligence to expose the Chinese disinformation war and influence operations. As *The Economist* pointed out, "All three need Chinese speakers who grasp the connection between politics and commerce in China. The Chinese Communist Party suppresses free expression, open debate and independent thought to cement its control. Merely shedding light on its sharp tactics and shaming kowtowers would go a long way towards blunting them."121 This can be undertaken by information dissemination, and investing in improving the capacities of key actors engaged with China including key government departments, universities, think tanks, and democracy and human rights watchdogs.<sup>122</sup> Public awareness should be raised on Chinese aggression including its human rights record, the BRI debt trap, lack of transparency, and the environmental impacts of its activities. While China can still use its robust surveillance infrastructure (what analysts refer to as 'The Great Firewall') to prevent its citizenry from learning of these instances, in an ever-interconnected world, this could act as a huge safeguard for liberal democracies. Its growing diaspora will access this information. Indeed, what liberal democracies will need to build is a Great Wall of Democracy. ORF



- 1 "Country Overview: China", *The World Bank Report*, 2018. https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/overview
- 2 Larry Diamond, "The Liberal Democratic Order in Crisis", *The American Interest*, February 16, 2018. https://www.the-american-interest.com/2018/02/16/liberal-democratic-order-crisis/
- Roberto Foa and Yascha Mounk, "Across the Globe, a growing Disillusionment with Democracy", *The New York Times*. September 15, 2015. https://www.nytimes.com/2015/09/15/opinion/across-the-globe-a-growing-disillusionment-with-democracy.html
- 4 Niranjan Sahoo, "Why it's too early to write obituary for liberal democracies", *DNA*, January 4, 2018.
- 5 Freedom House, "Freedom in the World Report", 2021, https://freedomhouse.org/report/freedom-world/2021/democracy-under-siege
- 6 "Autocratisation turn virial", V-Dem Report 2021, https://www.v-dem.net/files/25/DR%20 2021.pdf
- 7 Freedom House, 2021.
- 8 Larry Diamond, "The Liberal Democratic Order in Crisis", *The American Interest*, February 16, 2018. https://www.the-american-interest.com/2018/02/16/liberal-democratic-order-crisis/
- 9 Freedom House Report 2021
- Samir Saran, "Covid-19: Made in China Pandemic", *ORF Commentary*, March 20, 2020. https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/covid19-made-in-china-pandemic-63531/
- "Xi Jinping signals departure from low profile policy", *Financial Time*, October 20, 2017. https://www.ft.com/content/05cd86a6-b552-11e7-a398-73d59db9e399
- 12 Financial Times, Ibid
- 13 Cai Xia, "The Party that failed, An insider breaks with Beijing", *Foreign Affairs*, January/ February 2021, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2020-12-04/chinese-communist-party-failed
- To get a firm grip over party and government and weed out any potential opposition, Xi initiated most ruthless political purges whereby as many as 170 ministers and deputy minister-level officials were either sacked or jailed. Out of them, 35 are members of the CPC's all-powerful central committee. This is like a throwback to the Mao era. This was was guided by a motive to install loyalists in key positions so that he controls all levers of power. *BBC Study*, October 23, 2017. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-41670162
- Xinhua, "Backgrounder: Xi Jinping Thought on Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era", March 17, 2018. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2018-03/17/c\_137046261. htm
- Ashok Kantha, "The Rise and rise of Xi Jinping", *The Hindu*, November 4, 2017. https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/the-rise-and-rise-of-xi-jinping/article19977457.ece



- 17 Ananth Krishanan, "China's Nationalist turn under Xi Jinping", *The Hindu*, September 21, 2020. https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/chinas-nationalist-turn-under-xi-jinping/article32655108.ece; Also see an excellent research on this development by Srijan Shukla, "The Rise of the Xi Gang: Factional Politics in Chinese Communist Party", *ORF Occasional Paper*, February 12, 2021. https://www.orfonline.org/research/the-rise-of-the-xi-gang/
- For an excellent account of Tiananmen Square massacre in 1989 where hundreds of prodemocracy protestors mostly students were massacred by bloody military crackdown, read Laignee Baron, "How Tiananmen Square Massacre Changed China forever", *Time*, June 07, 2019. https://time.com/5600363/china-tiananmen-30-years-later/
- 19 Ananth Krishnan 2020
- 20 Ibid
- 21 Samanth Hoffman, "The Chinese Communist Party Always needs an Enemy", *Foreign Policy*, January 24, 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/01/24/the-chinese-communist-party-always-needs-an-enemy/
- 22 See Cai Xia, 2020, Ibid. Also Rana Mitter 2021.
- 23 Scott Livingston, "The Chinese Communist Party Targets the Private Sector", CSIS Report, October 18, 2020. https://www.csis.org/analysis/chinese-communist-party-targets-private-sector
- 24 The Economist, "Exporting Xi Jinping Thought", December 10, 2020. https://www.economist.com/china/2020/12/10/how-chinas-communist-party-trains-foreign-politicians; Also See Christine Hackenesche, "Not as bad as it seems: EU and US democracy Promotion faces China in Africa", Journal of Democratisation, 18 March 2015, http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13510347.2014.1002476
- 25 The Economist, 2020
- Umbrella movement was floated in 2014 by a group of student leaders to fight against Beijing encroachment of civil rights in Hong Kong. Tow student leader Nathan Law and Joshua Wong were in the forefront of this movement which attracted unprecedented support with Hong Kong, thereby inviting massive state reprisal from the Chinese state.
- 27 Keith Bradsher, "China approves plan to rein in Hong Kong, defying worldwide outcry", New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/28/world/asia/china-hong-kongcrackdown.html
- Maiko Icchihara, "Geopolitics, China and State of democracy in the Asian Region", Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2017. https://carnegieendowment. org/2017/09/14/changing-role-of-democracy-in-asian-geopolitics-pub-73110
- Jonas Parello-Plesner, "Beyond Hong Kong, watch out for China's efforts to subvert democracy in Taiwan", GMF Brief, October 14, 2019. https://www.gmfus.org/commentary/ beyond-hong-kong-watch-out-china%E2%80%99s-efforts-subvert-taiwan%E2%80%99sdemocracy
- 30 BBC Report, February 3. 2021. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-55913947



- Christine Fair, "Pakistan Can't afford China's Friendship", *Foreign Policy*, July 3, 2017, https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/07/03/pakistan-cant-afford-chinas-friendship/
- 32 *The Hindu*, December 26, 2020. https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/china-to-send-top-ranking-cpc-leader-to-fix-situation-in-nepal/article33424719.ece
- 33 *India Today*, May 5, 2020. https://www.indiatoday.in/world/story/how-china-has-expanded-its-influence-in-the-arabian-sea-1678167-2020-05-15
- Simon Mundy, "Maldives counts the cost of its debt to China", *Financial Time*, 11 February 2019. https://www.ft.com/content/c8da1c8a-2a19-11e9-88a4-c32129756dd8
- 35 Asia Times, https://asiatimes.com/2020/02/chinese-influence-never-left-sri-lanka/
- 36 Is Bangladesh falling into Chinese debt trap? *DW*, July 11, 2019. https://www.dw.com/en/is-bangladesh-falling-into-a-chinese-debt-trap/a-49556829
- 37 See Gurpeet Khurana, China's string of pearls in the Indian Ocean and its Security Implications, *IDSA Brief*, 2008. https://idsa.in/strategicanalysis/ChinasStringofPearlsintheIndianOceanandItsSecurityImplications\_gskhurana\_0108
- 38 Yun Sun, Confrontation in the Himalayas: China's growing risk tolerance, *ORF Brief*, September 25, 2020. https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/confrontation-in-the-himalayas-chinas-growing-risk-tolerance/
- Micheal Kugelman, Massod Azhar is China's Favourite Terrorist, *Foreign Policy*, March 21, 2019. https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/03/21/masood-azhar-is-chinas-favorite-terrorist/
- 40 See this well explained brief by Derek Grossman, What China wants in South Asia, *ORF Issue Brief*, June 2020. https://www.orfonline.org/research/what-china-wants-in-south-asia-67665/
- Samir Saran and Akhil Deo, Resisting Chinese Encroachment, *ORF Brief*, July 02, 2020. https://www.orfonline.org/research/resisting-chinese-encroachment-68917/
- 42 Ibid
- 43 See Anil Padmanabhan, Decoupling with China: Inevitable but has a price tag, *Livemint*, June 29, 2020. https://www.livemint.com/opinion/columns/opinion-decoupling-with-china-inevitable-but-has-a-price-tag-11593396407297.html
- See Giusepp Spatafara, "China's Belt and Road Threat to or opportunity for the liberal order?", Oxford Blog, February 26, 2019. https://blog.politics.ox.ac.uk/chinas-belt-and-road-threat-to-or-opportunity-for-the-liberal-order/
- 45 See GMF Report, 2018
- Thomas P Cavanna, "What does China's Belt and Road Initiative Mean for US Grand Strategy?", *The Diplomat*, June 05, 2018. https://thediplomat.com/2018/06/what-does-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-mean-for-us-grand-strategy/
- 47 Richard Fontaine and Daniel Kliman, "On China's New Silk Road, Democracy Pays a



- Toll", Foreign Policy, May 16, 2018, https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/05/16/on-chinas-new-silk-road-democracy-pays-a-toll/
- John Hurley, Scott Morris and Gailyn Portelance, "Examining Debt Implication of BRI from a Policy Perspective", *Centre for Global Development Report*, 2018. https://www.cgdev.org/sites/default/files/examining-debt-implications-belt-and-road-initiative-policy-perspective.pdf
- 49 Maria Abi Habib, "How China got Sri Lanka to cough up a port", *New York Times*, June 25, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/25/world/asia/china-sri-lanka-port.html
- 50 Richard Fontaine et al.
- 51 See John Micklethwait, "Is this the end of Anglosphere?" *Bloomberg*, February 21, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2019-02-21/do-trump-and-brexit-herald-the-end-of-the-anglosphere
- 52 Elizabeth. C. Economy, Foreign Affairs.
- Jonas Parello-Plesner, "The Chinese Communist Party's Foreign Interference Operations", Hudson Institute, June 20, 2018. https://www.hudson.org/research/14409-the-chinesecommunist-party-s-foreign-interference-operations-how-the-u-s-and-other-democraciesshould-respond
- 54 See Jayadev Ranade, Xi Jinping further strengthening Chinese Communist Party's Magic Weapon The United Front Work Department", *Analysis*, Centre for China Analysis and Strategy, January 18, 2021. https://ccasindia.org/CCAS-CCP-UFWD.pdf
- 55 See Anne-Marie Brady, "Magic Weapons: China's Political Influence Activities under Xi Jinping", *Wilson Centre Report*, September 2017. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/magic-weapons-chinas-political-influence-activities-under-xi-jinping
- 56 Ibid
- 57 Jonas Parello Plesner,
- The Financial Times, 19 December, 2017 Jonas Parello-Plesner, The Chinese Communist Party's Foreign Interference Operations, Hudson Institute, June 20, 2018. https://www.hudson.org/research/14409-the-chinese-communist-party-s-foreign-interference-operations-how-the-u-s-and-other-democracies-should-respond. See Anne-Marie Brady, Magic Weapons: China's Political Influence Activities under Xi Jinping, Wilson Centre, September 2017. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/magic-weapons-chinas-political-influence-activities-under-xi-jinping, Jonas Parello Plesner, The Hudson Institute
- 59 See an exhaustive analysis of these developments by Also Anne-Marie Brady, *Magic Weapons*. Also Jonas Parello Plesner, *The Hudson Institute*
- 60 Deb Reichmann, *Washington Post*, August 13, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/trump-administration-confucius-institute-is-arm-of-beijing/2020/08/13/37418da0-dd8a-11ea-b4f1-25b762cdbbf4\_story.html
- 61 Report of Congressional Executive Commission on China, US Government Publishing Office,



- December 13, 2017. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-115hhrg28385/pdf/CHRG-115hhrg28385.pdf
- 62 See an excellent documentation by Ryan Neuhard, https:// georgetownsecuritystudiesreview.org/2018/03/15/chinas-influence-operations-in-theunited-states/. Also Carnegie Council report, https://www.carnegiecouncil.org/publications/ articles\_papers\_reports/information-warfare-communist-party-of-china-influenceoperations-in-us-and-japan
- 63 Sameer A. Khatlani, China's Rise has Consequences for Human Rights beyond its borders, *The Indian Express*, October 12, 2017.
- For instance, China has become considerably more active in a wide range of United Nations and other multilateral institutions, including in the global human rights system. It has ratified several core U.N. human rights treaties, served as a member of the UNHRC, and heled to get Chinese diplomats to key positions within the U.N. human rights system. See a detailed report by Sophie Richardson, "China's Influence on Global Human Rights System", *The Brooking Institution*, September, 2020. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/FP 20200914 china human rights richardson.pdf
- 65 Sophie Richardson
- 66 China photographs and films them on UN premises, in violation of rules. It also restricts the activists' travel to Geneva. See Sophie Richardson.
- 67 Louisa Lim and Julia Bergin, Inside China's audacious global propaganda campaign, *The Guardian*, December 7, 2018. https://www.theguardian.com/news/2018/dec/07/china-planfor-global-media-dominance-propaganda-xi-jinping
- 68 See Sarah Cook, "The Globalisation of China's Media Controls: Key Trends from 2018". *The Diplomat*, December 15, 2018. https://thediplomat.com/2018/12/the-globalization-of-chinas-media-controls-key-trends-from-2018/
- 69 Sarah Cook
- The term liberal democratic order refers here set of principles mainly an open, rules based international system founded on shared values such as the rule of law, the protection of human rights, etc. For more see Janka Oertel, Andrew Small and Amy Studdard, The Liberal Order in the Indo-Pacific, GMF, No. 13, 2018. http://www.gmfus.org/publications/liberal-order-indo-pacific.
- 71 Andrew Nathan, "China's Challenge", *Journal of Democracy*, Vol.25, January 2015, https://www.journalofdemocracy.org/article/china%E2%80%99s-challenge
- Daniel A. Bell, *The China Model, Political Meritocracy and the Limits of Democracy*, Princeton: The Princeton University Press, 2015.
- Yuen Yuen Ang, "When COVID-19 meets centralised, personalised power", *Nature*, April 9, 2020. https://www.nature.com/articles/s41562-020-0872-3
- 74 "Philippines' President Rodrigo Duterte says he needs China, loves Xi Jinping", *CNN*, April 9, 2018. https://edition.cnn.com/2018/04/09/asia/duterte-xi-jinping-boao-forum-intl/



### index.html

- 75 "Pew Survey of Global Attitudes and Trends", Pew Research Centre, October 2017, https://www.pewresearch.org/global/2017/10/16/democracy-widely-supported-little-backing-for-rule-by-strong-leader-or-military/
- Jyoti Malhotra, "Why Modi, Jaishankar believe in the strong China model and trashing Western report", *The Print*, March 16, 2021. https://theprint.in/opinion/global-print/whymodi-jaishankar-believe-in-the-strong-china-model-and-trashing-western-reports/622454/; also see Rupa Subramanya, "What the Quad misses about India is that if wants to follow China", *Nikkei Asia*, March 21, 2021. https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/What-the-Quad-misses-about-India-is-that-it-wants-to-follow-China
- 77 Elizabeth C. Economy, "China's New Revolution: The Reign of Xi Jinping", *Foreign Affairs*, April 17, 2018. https://china.usc.edu/sites/default/files/economy-2018-china%27s%20 new%20revolution.pdf
- 78 See a series of papers published by National Endowment of Democracy, "Sharp Power: Rising Authoritarian Influence", *New Forum Report*, December 5, 2017. https://www.ned.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Sharp-Power-Rising-Authoritarian-Influence-Full-Report.pdf
- 79 "Stronger Together: A Strategy to Revitalise Transatlantic Power", *Belfare Centre-DGAP Report*, Kennedy School, Harvard University, December 2020. https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/2020-12/Transatlantic/StrongerTogether.pdf
- 80 Rana Mitter
- See a perceptive analysis on this development by Amrita Narlikar and Samir Saran, "The European Union, CAI and the abyss", *ORF Analysis*, January 02, 2021. https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/the-european-union-cai-and-abyss/
- 82 Jeff Bridoux, "Democracy Promotion: Quo Vadis?" EDP Wire, 10 January 2018, https://www.external-democracy-promotion.eu/democracy-promotion-quo-vadis/
- In his seminar study of democracy, political scientist Samuel Huntington categorized the period between 1974-1990 as Third Wave of democratization. Some 30 countries embraced democracy during that eventful period. For more see, Samuel P. Huntington, "Democracy's Third Wave", *Journal of Democracy*, Spring 1991. https://www.ned.org/docs/Samuel-P-Huntington-Democracy-Third-Wave.pdf
- 84 Adrian Pabst, "Post-Liberal World", *Paper*, DOC Research Institute, May 2017. https://docresearch.org/2017/05/post-liberal-world/
- Thomas Carothers, "Democracy Promotion under Trump: What has been Lost? What Remains?" *Paper*, Carnegie Endowment for International Piece, September 06, 2017, https://carnegieendowment.org/2017/09/06/democracy-promotion-under-trump-what-has-been-lost-what-remains-pub-73021
- 86 See a comprehensive report by Heinrich Boll Stiftung, 2018. https://eu.boell.org/sites/default/files/presentation lorenzo cresti-2 1.pdf
- "China deal damages EU's human rights credibility, MEPS to say", *The Guardian*, January



- $21,\,2021.\,https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jan/21/china-deal-damages-eus-human-rights-credibility-meps-to-say$
- 88 Rana Mitter
- The TPP which was signed in 2015 is a regional trade agreement involving the U.S. and eleven other Asian-Pacific nations that together comprise 40 percent of the world's economic output. The TPP's economic objectives included liberalization of trade in Asia, market reforms, and to fight China's economic/trade manipulation. The Trump administration pulled out from TPP in January, 2017. See Timothy R. Heath, "Strategic Consequences of US withdrawal from TPP", *The Rand blog*, March 27, 2017. https://www.rand.org/blog/2017/03/strategic-consequences-of-us-withdrawal-from-tpp.html
- 90 Tthere is talk among the Quad members to make it "Quad Plus" to include countries like Indonesia, Singapore, New Zealand among other to widen its appeal and strengths. See Rajeshwari Rajagopalan, "Towards a Quad Plus arrangement", *ORF commentary*, May 7, 2020. https://www.orfonline.org/research/towards-a-quad-plus-arrangement-65674/
- 91 Harsh Pant and Paras Ratna, "India and the QUAD: Forging an innovative approach", *The Diplomat*, November 21, 2018, https://thediplomat.com/2018/11/india-and-the-quad-forging-an-innovative-approach/
- 92 See an excellent update by Jeff M. Smith, "The Quad 2.O: A Foundation for Free and Open Indo-Pacific", *Backgrounder*, The Heritage Foundation, July 6, 2020. https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2020-07/BG3481.pdf
- 93 For a detailed analysis on trajectories of Quad's evolution, see Tanvi Madan, "The Rise, Fall and the Rebirth of the Quad", *War on the Rocks*, November 16, 2017. https://warontherocks.com/2017/11/rise-fall-rebirth-quad/
- 94 Tanvi Madan
- 25 Zhang Tengjun, "Quad gears up but should mind perils", *Global Times*, February 9, 2020. https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1199699.shtml
- 96 Jeff M. Smith, "Democracy's Squad: India's Change of Heart and the Future of the Quad", War on the Rocks, August 13, 2020. https://warontherocks.com/2020/08/democracys-squadindias-change-of-heart-and-the-future-of-the-quad/
- 97 "China's Ambitious bid for Southeast Asia", *DW*, December 24, 2019. https://www.dw.com/en/chinas-ambitious-bid-for-southeast-asia-hegemony/a-51787533
- 98 Gurpeet Khurana
- 99 Doklam standoff occurred on 16 June, 2017 when Chinese troop tried to illegally occupy the Doklam plateau falling in Bhutanese territory which borders India as well. Opposing this incursion, the Indian troops challenged the Chinese troops. The standoff which lasted for 73 days ultimately led to Chinese pullout on 28 August, 2017. This was seen as a great morale booster for India's soldiers who stood up to Chinese aggression. For details, Josy Joseph, What is Doklam issue all about? *The Hindu*, January 27, 2018. https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/what-is-the-doklam-issue-all-about/article22536937.ece



- This was nine month standoff between Indian and Chinese armed forces along the Line of Actual Control in Eastern Ladakh. This standoff happened in early May, 2020 when a large number of Chinese troops ingresses at Indian territories at various points in eastern Ladakh. Responding to this, India made massive mobilization of its troops and rapidly upgraded its security response. Finally, after several months discussions, Chinese troops began pulling out from key points in mid-February. For details, Krishna Kaushik, "Explained: What is new disengagement agreement in Eastern Ladakh?" *The Indian Express*, February 18, 2021. https://indianexpress.com/article/explained/india-china-ladakh-disengagement-pangong-tso-explained-7184040/
- 101 Derek Grossman
- 102 C. Raja Mohan, "Why does the deepening Indo-US friendship puzzle so many", *The Indian Express*, March 9, 2021. https://indianexpress.com/article/opinion/columns/quad-group-india-us-relations-joe-biden-7219965/
- 103 See an excellent analysis on this development by Jeff Smith, "Strategic Autonomy and the India-US Relations", *War on the Rocks*, November 6, 2020. https://warontherocks.com/2020/11/strategic-autonomy-and-u-s-indian-relations/
- Yun Sun, "China's Strategic Assessment of India", *War on the Rocks*, March 25, 2020. https://warontherocks.com/2020/03/chinas-strategic-assessment-of-india/
- 105 See an excellent analysis by Samir Saran and Akhil Deo, "Resisting Chinese Encroachment", *Hindustan Times*, https://www.hindustantimes.com/analysis/resisting-chinese-encroachment/story-MyGUDes3yQpbYt3CVnT9EJ.html
- 106 "Trump bars US transactions with 8 Chinese apps", Hindustan Times, January 6, 2021. https://www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/trump-bars-us-transactions-with-8-chinese-apps-here-are-other-such-bans/story-0o7rahvSug7XNkUSwOp9QM.html
- For a comprehensive overview on this, see Jyotsna Mehra, "Australia-India-Japan-US Quadrilateral: Dissecting the Chinese Factor", ORF Occasional Paper, No. 264, August 2020. https://www.orfonline.org/research/the-australia-india-japan-us-quadrilateral/#\_edn123
- 108 Jeff M. Smith 2020
- 109 Anonymous author, "The Longer Telegram: Towards a New American China Strategy", Atlantic Council Strategy Paper, September 2020. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/The-Longer-Telegram-Toward-A-New-American-China-Strategy.pdf
- 10 For a long time, political leaders and China watchers in the US believed that once it becomes a successful capitalist economy, Beijing will liberalise its politics. As man as eight presidents starting from Richard Nixon to Barack Obama employed a strategy called "engagement," based on the assumption that embracing Beijing politically and economically would eventually make it more profitable and liberal. Despite China's flagrant abuses of intellectual property and human rights, the strategy helped the largest trading relationship between any two countries in the world, with as many as seventy thousand American companies went on to business with China. For more insights, see Evan Osnos, "The Future of America's Contest with China", *New Yorker*, January 13, 2020. https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2020/01/13/the-future-of-americas-



- contest-with-china. Also, *The Economist*, "How the West got China Wrong: Decades of Optimism about China has been discarded", March 1, 2018. https://www.economist.com/briefing/2018/03/01/decades-of-optimism-about-chinas-rise-have-been-discarded
- 111 Ibid
- 112 Alexandar Vindman, "The United States Must Marshal the Free World", *Foreign Affairs*, December 7, 2020. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-12-07/united-states-must-marshal-free-world
- James W. Dean and Vivek Dahejia, "America First hastens the demise of the US Hegemony", Mint, December 2, 2018. https://www.livemint.com/Opinion/ l6zKPcJKwU9sJRnulyLBQM/Opinion--America-First-hastens-the-demise-of-US-hegemony.html
- Pew Survey, November 19, 2020. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/11/19/the-trump-era-has-seen-a-decline-in-americas-global-reputation/
- 115 Pew Survey
- 116 See Kurt M. Campbell and Rush Doshi, "How America can shore up Asian Order", Foreign Affairs, January 12, 2021. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2021-01-12/how-america-can-shore-asian-order?utm\_source=twitter\_posts&utm\_campaign=tw\_daily\_soc&utm\_medium=social
- 117 Edit, *Times of India*, March 13, 2021. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/blogs/toi-editorials/quad-summit-delhi-must-drop-its-hesitations-about-platforms-that-push-back-against-beijing/
- "West sanctions China over Xinjiang abuses, Beijing hits back at West", Reuters, March 23, 2021. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-eu-sanctions-idUSKBN2BE2MC
- 119 Zoe Leung and Micheal Depp, "An American Consensus: Time to Confront China", *The Diplomat*, January 17, 2019. https://thediplomat.com/2019/01/an-american-consensus-time-to-confront-china/
- 120 "Australian Law Targets Foreign Interference. China is not pleased" New York Times, June 29, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/28/world/australia/australia-security-laws-foreign-interference.html
- 121 The Economist, 2017
- 122 See a series of interesting recommendations by long time China watchers Thorsten Benner, Insa Ewert, Andreas Fulda, Mark Siemens, Kristin Shi-Kupper, "Responding to China's growing influence in Europe", *GPPi and MERICS paper*, February 2018, https://www.merics.org/sites/default/files/2018-02/GPPi\_MERICS\_Authoritarian\_Advance\_2018\_1.pdf.

Images used in this paper are from Getty Images/Busà Photography (cover and page 2) and Getty Images/ Otto Stadler (back page)





